# BULLETIN Issued by the Division of University Relations

Vol. 66, No. 32, May 8, 1990

# APPROXIMATELY 875 WILL RECEIVE DEGREES

K. David Cole, moderator of the Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in the United States and Canada, will be among some 875 persons receiving degrees Saturday evening during baccalaurate-commencement. The combined ceremony will begin at 7:30 p.m. in Daniel-Meyer Coliseum with Chancellor Bill Tucker presiding.

The honorary Doctor of Divinity degree will be conferred upon Cole, grandson of a pioneer preacher and minister of Swope Parkway United Christian Church in Kansas City, MO, for the last 15 years. Minister of Kansas City's predominantly black West Paseo Christian Church when its building burned in 1979, he led the highly successful merger with the all-white Swope Park congregation.

Cole, one of three nationally prominent speakers for the 1990 TCU Ministers Week, formerly directed special ministries for the Texas Association of Christian Churches as well as urban ministries of the Dallas Area Association of Christian Churches. Board member of the National Benevolent Association and Foxwood Springs Living Center, he has held various leadership roles with the Christian Church, including being moderator for both Greater Kansas City and Mid-America areas.

The Little Rock, AR, native attended College of the Scriptures and Municipal College in Louisville, KY, and North Carolina's Winston-Salem Teacher's College. He has done graduate work at Lincoln Bible Seminary in Illinois and in TCU's graduate seminary. Well known for his civic activities, he served a four-year term as chairman of the board of Kansas City Organization Project and was on the Mayors Committee on Hunger.

For commencement, special music will be provided by the University band directed by Bob Blanton. The call to worship, invocation and benediction will be given by John Butler, minister to the University.

Chancellor Tucker's remarks will be followed by the awarding of the honorary degree and the earned degrees. Taking part in the ceremony will be Vice Chancellor Bill Koehler, Faculty Senate chairman Bill Vanderhoof and deans Joe Helmick, Mike McCracken, Kirk Downey, Robert Garwell, Leo Perdue, Pat Scearse and Doug Simpson. Chief marshal Anantha Babbili will be assisted by associate marshal Jim Henley, assistant marshals Gene McCluney and Morri Wong, marshals Don Coerver, Nowell Donovan, Ron Flowers, Alice Gaul, Dave Harbeck, Bill Jurma, Al Mladenka and Daryl Schmidt. Flag bearers will be Ed McNertney and David Vanderwerken. Hymns will be led by Arden Hopkin.

Both faculty and students will assemble under the stadium's east stands at 6:45 p.m. for the procession.

# MUSIC, RECEPTION TO HONOR CLASS

Familiar sounds will greet spring graduates, along with those who completed degrees last December, and their families as they arrive for a Saturday afternoon reception. A recital on the carillon of Robert Carr Chapel will be played, beginning at 3 p.m., by Herndon Professor of Music Emmet Smith.

Hosted by the University, the 3:30-5 p.m. reception will be held in the Student Center ballroom. The special occasion provides opportunity for faculty and staff members to join in the day's festivities with the graduates.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

# 50,000TH DEGREE TO BE AWARDED

Though the diploma presented Saturday night to Laurie Donann Kelley will look like all those for the Class of '90, hers will be special. It will represent the 50,000th degree awarded by TCU.

The Arlington resident completed requirements in December for the bachelor's degree with a major in radio-TV-film. A transfer from Kilgore Junior College after her sophomore year, Donann plans to continue her work with Mary Kay Cosmetics, which she began after graduating from Grapevine high, with a goal of becoming a national sales director for the firm.

"The advisers here were really helpful," she said. "I came from a small town and needed some direction. They just bend over backwards to help you. I liked TCU's small campus and big reputation."

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### AIR FORCE WILL COMMISSION CADETS

Nineteen ROTC cadets will be commissioned into the U.S. Air Force as second lieutenants at 11 a.m. Friday in Daniel-Meyer Coliseum. Guest speaker will be Maj. Gen. Hugh L. Cox III, deputy commander-in-chief of the United States Special Operations Command from MacDill Air Force Base, FL.

Commissioned cadets will include Ted Blakeslee, Shawn Blankenship, Robert Brock, David Clinton, Bret Cockerham, Amy Drake, Andrea Driggle, Luis Gallegos, Eloise Grandberry and Jon Hargett. Also to be commissioned are Kevin Lamberth, Curtis Lee, Chad Miller, Tom Miller, Jeffrey Morrison, Brad Pense, Lendrick Robinson and Allen Wilson.

On the same evening the corps will provide further tribute to graduating seniors at its military ball.

# PHOTO ID'S ARE NECESSARY

Now that Mary Couts Burnett Library has shifted to its new computer automated systems, faculty and staff members need magnetized photo identification cards for both library access and charging of materials. Any employes still carrying old pasteboard ID's should obtain the new cards at the ID Card Center in the Student Center.

The library's circulation department can now issue plastic (non-photo, non-magnetic) library use cards to spouses and children of faculty and staff members. Application forms may be picked up at the circulation desk, and cards will be issued there. For more information, call Ext. 7112.

Library staff members are delighted to answer questions on the new online catalog or other services. Call the public services staff at Ext. 7117 or the administrative offices at Ext. 7106.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

# 11 STUDENTS CHOSEN FOR PROGRAM

Eleven students have been appointed to the Coordinated Program in Dietetics beginning in the fall semester. The junior- and senior-level students include Karen Brincefield, Kristin Burnam, Christine Clifford, Elizabeth Flores, Leah Fulkerson, Eileen Goldstein, Karen Hensley, Jennifer Ledbetter, Cheryl Singer, Sabrina Simpson and Sara Taha.

One of five such coordinated dietetics programs in Texas, TCU's offering leads to the B.S. degree with experiences in clinical, management, community nutrition and research. The program's graduates are eligible for membership in the American Dietetic Association and may become licensed dietitians. Headed by nutrition/dietetics chairwoman Nell Robinson, the coordinated program currently holds accreditation by The American Dietetic Association Council on Education Division of Education Accreditation/Approval, a specialized accrediting body recognized by the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation and the U.S. Department of Education.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### BI-WEEKLY SCHEDULE SET FOR BULLETIN

The Weekly Bulletin's usual bi-weekly schedule for summer will begin May 15. Other issues are planned for May 29, June 12 and 26, July 10 and 24 and Aug. 7. The weekly schedule will resume Aug. 21.

Material must reach the News Service, Sadler Hall 321, by noon on Wednesday preceding publication of the next issue.

#### TOP SPORTS AWARD GOES TO DZIUK

TCU's highest sports recognition, the Pop Boone Outstanding Athlete Award, was presented to senior Janice Dziuk as a highlight of the 1990 all-sports banquet May 1 in Daniel-Meyer Coliseum. The award was announced by Athletic Director Frank Windegger to conclude an evening of awards and entertainment attended by more than 900 athletes, family members and fans.

Also named TCU's female athlete of the year and recipient of the Dutch Meyer Scholar-Athlete award in women's sports, Janice ended her Horned Frog career in March as the all-time leading scorer and rebounder in Lady Frog basketball history. She is the record-book leader in 16 single-game, season and career categories. Also named most valuable in the women's basketball category at the campuswide event, she recived the women's basketball MVP award at the Frog Club luncheon April 24.

In men's sports, the Dutch Meyer Scholar-Athlete Award was presented to Steve Reed, who also received the most valuable award in men's swimming. The Frog Club presented him its men's outstanding swimmer honor.

Other honors presented included:

Baseball awards:

Ben Dyess for leading hitter — Scott Malone Ex-players' outstanding pitcher — Britt Shoptaw Outstanding defensive player — Kyle Caple Most valuable player — Mike Losa

Soccer awards:

Men's MVP -- Truman Blocker, also the Frog Club's MVP Women's MVP -- Maribeth Forest, also the Frog Club's MVP

Follett Memorial Scholarship award in tennis -- Leigh Ann Smith

Women's tennis award:

Women's MVP -- Karen Hooson, also Frog Club MVP

Women's MVP in swimming — Katie Tredennick, also outstanding swimmer award for women by the Frog Club

Men's MVP tennis award - Sandon Stolle, also Frog Club's men's MVP

Charlie Ludwig awards in tennis: Men's -- Ricardo Rubio Women's -- Nancy Terrell

Track awards:

Men's MVP -- William Maru, also Frog Club's men's outstanding track performance award

Women's MVP -- Sonja Franklin, also Frog Club's women's outstanding track performance

(continued)

# SPORTS AWARDS (continued)

#### Men's basketball:

Assist Award -- Tony Edmond

Dick O'Neal Rebound Award — Craig Sibley

Purple Heart Award -- Reggie Smith

Paul Ridings Free Throw Award -- Kelvin Crawford

Buster Brannon MVP — Tony Edmond, also Frog Club's men's basketball most conscientious

#### Football awards:

Y. Q. McCammon Outstanding Squadman — Kevin Frye Ralph Lowe Sportsmanship — Buddy Wyatt Grassy Hinton Most Conscientious — Fred Washington Abe Martin Award — Fred Washington Davey O'Brien Fightin'est Frog Award — Fred Washington Dan Rogers MVP — Darrell Davis

#### Golf awards:

Men's MVP -- Chad Magee, also Frog Club's men's most conscientious Women's MVP -- Jane Kragh

Other Frog Club honorees announced earlier were Paul Gonzalez, men's outstanding baseball player; Tricia Allen, MVP women's golf; and Robbie Stewart, outstanding diver.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### PENN RELAYS SITE OF MORE FROG TITLES

If there's a lingering cloud over the Philadelphia site of the recent Penn Relays, it may be dust left from the Frogs' competition-winning races April 29. Some 40,000 spirited track fans watched as the Flyin' Frogs won the 4x100 championship in a season-best time of 39.33 seconds. Two hours later the same foursome defended TCU's 4x200-meter title by winning in a showdown with Texas A&M to raise TCU's record to four of the last five 4x200 Penn races.

Coach Bubba Thornton's speedsters are Horatio Porter, the only returning member of last year's record-setting NCAA championship foursome, along with Raymond Redmon, Ralston Wright and John Drummond. Some 100 of his relatives watched John perform in his hometown.

The 4x100 win was TCU's first victory in that race at the Penn Relays since winning consecutive titles in 1986-87 and the first win of the outdoor season over the Aggies, considered by some to be heir apparent to the Frogs' NCAA title.

In the 4x800-meter relays, the TCU runners finished fifth to give the South-west Conference another good showing at the Penn Relays' 96th running.

Former TCU and NCAA 100-meter dash champion Raymond Stewart won the Olympic Development 100 meters in 10.22. He currently runs for the Mazda Track Club.

#### SAN ANTONIO ALUMNI PLAN EVENT

Alumni and friends of TCU in the San Antonio area as well as parents of current students will have opportunity to hear a historian/author, communication specialist/athletic representative and a graduating senior on Thursday. Sponsored by the TCU San Antonio Alumni Association, the occasion will be a reception-dinner at the Plaza San Antonio.

Speakers will include Professor Emeritus Paul Boller and Joe Helmick, interim dean of graduate studies and research who is TCU's faculty representative to the Southwest Conference and NCAA.

Special music will be provided by Jennifer Martin, senior majoring in music who is associate director of the well-known Dorothy Shaw Bell Choir in addition to being active in honor societies in both music and history.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### NEW FACULTY, STAFF APPOINIMENTS

To join the art department as assistant professor in the fall, THAD DUHIGG has been a visiting faculty member this year at the University of Wyoming, where he developed its sculpture curriculum in addition to teaching. The Illinois native, affiliated with Denver's Inkfish Gallery and New Visions Gallery in Ithaca, NY, is a graduate of Southern Illinois University and earned the M.F.A. degree at Syracuse University last year.

Holder of the Ph.D. degree from the University of San Luis in his native Argentina, MAURICIO PAPINI will join the psychology department as assistant professor for 1990-91. The Fellow of the National Research Council of Argentina was associated with the University of Minnesota in 1980-82, 1984 and 1987. Co-author of works in Psychological Review, Learning and Motivation and Behavioral Neuroscience, he currently is research assistant professor at the University of Hawaii.

GREGGORY A. BRAUER, research associate professor at the University of Washington since 1986, will join the business school in August as C.R. Williams Professor of Financial Services. The alumnus of Purdue and the University of Oregon earned the Ph.D. at Washington prior to his association with the universities of Missouri and Iowa. His work entitled "Return Seasonality in Stocks" will be published in an upcoming issue of Review of Financial Studies.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### 'EATS' IS BEST IN NON-FICTION

"Eats, A Folk History of Texas Foods," written by Ernestine Sewell Linck and Joyce Gibson Roach and published by TCU Press, has won the Carr P. Collins Award from the Texas Institute of Letters as the Best Nonfiction Book of 1989. The award, which carries a cash prize of \$5,000, was presented at the annual TIL banquet in Austin on April 28.

#### THREE ACCEPT NEW APPOINTMENTS

Bob Doran and Henry Patterson will assume new responsibilities with the opening of the 1990 fall semester, while Rob Rhodes will begin a new assignment June 1. The appointments were announced by Vice Chancellor Bill Koehler.

Honored in 1989 as a Piper Professor and CASE Gold Medalist as one of the top 11 professors in the United States, Bob has accepted a three-year appointment as mathematics department chairman. The two-time graduate of both the University of Iowa and University of Washington and member of the faculty since 1969, has been a Senior Visiting Scholar at Oxford and visiting professor/scholar at the University of Texas at Austin and Massachusetts Institute of Technology. Recipient of the Burlington Northern teaching award in 1986, he received the Chancellor's Distinguished Teaching Award in 1988.

Henry, who joined the faculty in 1971 as professor of education and special education director, will be acting principal of Starpoint School for 1990-91. Honored as a Mortar Board Preferred Professor last year, he received the Distinguished Teacher Award from the Texas Student Education Association's TCU chapter in 1987. He formerly was an officer in the Kansas School Psychologist Association and is a life member of the Council of Exceptional Children. He earned three degrees from Kansas State Teachers College and the Ed.D. at the University of Arizona.

Lecturer in management in the Neeley School, Rob has been named director of the M.B.A. Academic Program. The former partner in the law firm of Knight and Rhodes served as instructor and Tandy executive-in-residence program coordinator in 1985-87. He was named lecturer in 1988. An alumnus of Southwestern at Memphis, he earned his law degree in 1980 at Baylor University School of Law. Also a Mortar Board "Preferred Professor," Rob was honored as M.B.A. teacher of the year in 1987 and 1988.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### ALL-SWC TEAMS INCLUDE FOUR FROGS

Four Horned Frog players are among those announced last week for the 1990 men's and women's All-Southwest Conference tennis teams. TCU's representatives on the men's team in singles are Tony Bujan, sophomore from Palm Desert, CA; Luis Ruette, sophomore from Sao Paulo, Brazil; and Sandon Stolle, sophomore from North Miami Beach, FL.

Luis and Sandon also were chosen for the all-SWC team in doubles. Sophomore Karen Hooson from Wingham, Australia, is TCU's representative on the women's all-SWC team in singles.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### JUST A REMINDER...

..that Interact '90, a live video teleconference about education and developing technologies, is set for 6-8 p.m. Thursday in the Center for Instructional Services, TAGER TV. Reservations should be made by calling Ext. 7632.

#### NOTES ON FOLKS

ART BERLINER (social work emeritus) spoke on "Ethical Issues Confronting Human Service Professionals" at a meeting of the Dallas unit of the National Association of Social Workers.

DON FRISCHMANN attended the yearly Fort Worth ISD's Adopt-A-School Program awards banquet April 26 to accept two awards on behalf of the modern languages department and 33 Spanish student volunteers. These were a certificate of recognition for service as coordinator of the volunteers and certificates for the volunteers, and a special award, "Community Classmates," for four years of outstanding service to T.A. Sims Elementary Spanish Immersion Magnet Program. Some 3,500 people were present at the banquet, including CEOs from all major local businesses and members of all civic organizations, as well as many Fort Worth churches.

ANDY MIRACLE (sociology) recently returned from the annual meeting of the Association for the Study of Play. While there he presented the presidential address, "On the Re-conceptualization of Play."

Andy also recently took part in a panel discussion on education/business partnerships for the Governor's Conference on Science, Technology and Mathematics Education at the InfoMart in Dallas. Andy's talk addressed the difficulties in establishing and maintaining partnerships with organizations outside the academy. He spoke from his perspective as executive director of the Tandy Technology Scholars Program, a cooperative venture with Tandy Corporation. JOHN ROACH, chairman of the boards of trustees of both TCU and the Tandy Corporation, was a featured speaker at the conference.

As part of the University of North Texas' centennial lecture series on "Art and Life in the 1890s," MARK THISTLETHWAITE (art & art history) presented a slide lecture titled "Edgar Hamilton, A Texas Painter in New York in the 1890s."

Eastman Kodak Company recently informed <u>RICHARD FENKER</u> (psychology) that it will use some of his photographs in a forthcoming book on black and white printing with Kodak papers.

EUGENE BORING (religion-studies) delivered the William Henry Hoover Lecture April 24 at the Disciples Divinity House at the University of Chicago. Title of the talk was "The Disciples and the Bible: H.W. Willett and the Phenomenon of the 'Third Generation'."

Sympathy is expressed to OSCAR STEWART, campus police chief, on the death April 30 in Fort Worth of his father, James H. Stewart Sr., 89, retired railroad employe and former longtime resident of Corinth, MS. Funeral services were conducted Friday at Johnson Chapel A.M.E. Church, with burial in Greenwood Cemetery.

#### MORE NOTES ON FOLKS

On April 28 SALLY FORTENBERRY (design and fashion) participated in the annual leadership conference as a featured speaker at Carson-Newman College, Jefferson City, TN. She is currently president-elect of the national alumni association of Carson-Newman and serves on the executive alumni committee. Her presentation was entitled "Leadership and Ethics: Meeting the Challenges of the '90s and Beyond."

At its annual awards dinner April 29, the Student Foundation presented the outstanding faculty award for 1989-90 to <a href="CHUCK BECKER">CHUCK BECKER</a>. The associate professor of economics and finance, member of the faculty since 1976, is a member of the Institute of Chartered Financial Analysts.

At the annual meeting of the Western Social Science Association April 25-29 in Portland, OR, BILL RAY (urban studies), who served as executive director of the association for more than 13 years, received a standing ovation and an inscribed plaque in appreciation for his extraordinary leadership and uncommonly effective service. Bill coordinated the national meeting before relinquishing his executive directorship.

For the same meeting, <u>FRED ERISMAN</u> (English) read a paper entitled "Sites for Sore Souls: Some Science-Fictional Saloons." The paper examines the use of the saloon (or pub or bar) as a setting for science fiction stories, noting how the setting works to enhance the humanistic concerns of mainstream science fiction.

BOB FRYE, also of English, presented a paper entitled "'Fossils in the Making': Aging and Illness as Themes in Bobbie Ann Mason's 'Spence + Lila' and Wallace Stegner's 'Crossing to Safety'." Bob coordinated the American Studies section and was one of six section coordinators receiving certificates expressing gratitude for their work. PAMELA R. HOWELL of Midland College, who earned her Ph.D. here, gave a paper on "Redefinitions of Feminism: A Cultural Anthropological View of American Literature."

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### TCU IN THE NEWS

The Sunday cultural supplement to the Novedades de Yucatan newspaper recently dedicated three pages to the Third TCU Festival of Yucatecan & Mayan Culture, including photos of Fort Worth, the campus and Chancellor BILL TUCKER. The article was authored by Luis Ramirez Azner, director of said publication and participant in the TCU Festival. Locally the 1990 Festival received promotional assistance from Sammon's Cable Services on eight networks, channels 8, 23 and 52, several local Hispanic radio stations and newspapers, KVIL radio and the Star-Telegram, according to DON FRISCHMANN, (modern languages) who originated and coordinates the annual event.

#### MORE TCU IN THE NEWS

Political scientist <u>RALPH CARTER</u> was interviewed by Texas State Network on April 22 regarding the release of American hostage Robert Polhill in Beirut. On the same day he also taped an interview with KRLD radio and did an interview with Channel 4 on April 23.

The first Earth Day in 1970 "was not a public issue," according to environmentalist LEO NEWLAND, quoted in the Star-Telegram's April 22 story entitled "MOTHER EARTH: Despite help, she's still ailing." He noted, too, that "the public is far more environmentally astute than they were 20 years ago."

"TCU musician anxious to play in Cliburn's stead" was the Star-Telegram head-line April 20 for the feature on TAMAS UNGAR (music), who will perform in his native Budapest in June. He will fill in for Van Cliburn at a concert marking the June 15 signing of the Sister Cities agreement between Budapest and Fort Worth. Tamas was going to take his family to hear Cliburn, who has postponed the trip. Tamas will give three days of master classes at the Franz Liszt Academy in Budapest.

"The Next Decade" was the title of the two-page article in the January issue of Futurific that quoted various faculty and staff members on their views of the 1990s. These were taken from Into the '90s booklet issued by the News Service. Those quoted included MILDRED HOGSTEL, BILL MONCRIEF, MANNY REINECKE, NELL ROBINSON, TERRY BROWN, DON JACKSON, JEAN GILES-SIMS, ROGER PFAFFENBERGER, FRED OBERKIRCHER, KENYA TAYLOR, WALDEK ZERDA, CAROLYN ULRICKSON and RICHARD LYSIAK.

"To paraphrase Spencer Tracy on Katherine Hepburn, there's a lot of her, but what there is is choice," was a quote about alumna <u>CANDY BUCKLEY</u>, B.F.A. '73, that appeared in a Boston newspaper's theatre review and was repeated in the April 26 Dallas Morning News. The well-known Dallas Theatre actress currently is appearing with Christopher Lloyd in the American Repertory Theatre production of "The Father."

Alumnus/trustee <u>JAMES CASH</u> was one of Harvard University's faculty members profiled in the April issue of Harvard Business School's REVIEW. In the article he predicted that, of three types of computers in use today, "personal computers will show the most dramatic growth in this decade and that their use will frequently be coupled with mainframes."

Mary Kate Tripp, book editor of the Amarillo Sunday News-Globe, devoted most of an April 22 column to BOB FRYE's "discerning commentary" on "Another Part of the House" and its author, the late Winston Estes. Bob's essay was included in the fall 1989 edition of the quarterly Southwestern American Literature Association. Estes' book, set in a fictional West Texas location much like his hometown of Quanah, was first published in 1970, and TCU Press issued a new edition a couple of years ago.

# CALENDAR OF EVENTS

May 10 -- Interact '90, live video teleconference on the impact of new technologies on education, Center for Instructional Services, TAGER Telecommunications, 6-8 p.m. Reservations should be made by calling Ext. 7632. -Air Force ROTC commissioning, Daniel-Meyer Coliseum, 11 a.m. May 11 May 12 -Residence halls close. -- Baccalaureate and commencement, Daniel-Meyer Coliseum, 7:30 p.m. -- Summer residence halls open. May 13 -- Registration for three- and eight-week terms, Rickel Building, May 14 2-6 p.m. May 15 -- Classes begin. -- Late registration for three- and eight-week terms.

#### CLASSIFIED

FOR SALE: Lake place at Lake Palestine, near Chandler, one acre on cove; boathouse, two-bed, two-bath mobile home, refrigerator, stove, washer/dryer, central heat & air, landscaped, sprinkler system, mercury lights at dock, gazebo, many flowers; \$43,000 or offer. Call Gloria Kelley at 921-7836.

CHAMBER MUSIC ANYONE? A violinist would like to join or create an informal string quartet or other string chamber group. Interested violinists, violists or cellists please call Dr. Paula Sundstrom at TCOM, 735-2112, or preferably at home, 731-3928.

LARGE HOUSE TO SHARE: Female with female, private bedroom and bathroom, \$200 per month, available soon, no smoking, 6000 Lubbock Ave. (10 minutes away from campus). Phone 346-8111 or 334-3565 (work).

FOR SALE: Dining room furniture, seldom used, table with leaf, six chairs and large buffet, excellent condition; \$1,100. Call 926-1850.

\*\*\* \*\*\* \*\*\*

#### OFFICIAL ABSENCES

May 2, 1990

Students listed below must make up any class assignments that were missed. It is the responsibility of the student to arrange with his/her professor for the make-up. If you have any questions, call 921-7855.

The following men and women's track team members missed classes on April 26 and 27 to participate in the Penn Relays at Philadelphia:

Beckman, Andrew
Brown, Laura
Coleman, Jacquinette
Coleman, Robin
Dowell, Veronica
Drummond, John

Franklin, Sonja
Frederick, Eric
LeGros, Glen
Maru, William
McManus, James
Melendez, Adrian

Mickan, Randy Moon, Antoinette Porter, Horatio Redmon, Raymond Reynolds, Jordie Rodgers, Steve Spears, Karen Steen, Natalie Stewart, Michelle Texada, David Thomas, Derrick Wright, Ralston